S O U T H  W O O T T O N  P A R I S H  C O U N C I L

Minutes of an Assets Committee Meeting held at 7pm on 
Wednesday, 5th March 2014 in the Parish Council Meeting Room.  
1.  Present:  Mr M Narborough (Chairman), Mr H Hofmeister, Mr R Williamson, Mr D Gerrard, Mrs M Albinson, Mrs T Cornwell (Clerk) and Mrs M Kirby (Assistant Clerk).  
   Apologies:  Mr D Price, Mrs D Gotts and Rev D Tate. 
2.  To confirm the Minutes of the last Meeting on 4th December 2013:  Mr Hofmeister proposed that the minutes were a correct record of the meeting; this was seconded by Mr Narborough with three abstentions, all other members were in favour and they were signed by the Chairman.    
3.  To record declarations of any Interests, personal or prejudicial: None
4.  To receive questions from the Public:  None present. 
5.  To discuss matters in relation to:

Allotments:  

Update: Mr Narborough informed members that he and Mrs Kirby had carried out a recent inspection of the Allotments. He stated that one or two Allotment Plots in the middle had some water on them; however it was felt that this was mainly due to the plots having higher banks and the water was sitting in the lower ground.

Mr Narborough stated that generally the Allotments were looking very well.

Comment was made that the new Water Tank had arrived and Mr Narborough confirmed that he would contact Mr Alan Garrod to request that he carry out the installation work as well as the previously agreed work to provide additional Car Parking at the Allotments. 

Mr Narborough reported that the Allotment hedge has now been cut and is looking good.

Mrs Kirby informed members that she had written to all Allotment Tenants to give them one year’s notice of the increase to Hire Charges. 
Village Hall:  

Repairs Update: Mr Narborough confirmed that Jarvis Roofing had started the work to re-roof the southern section of the Village Hall. He said that the work was going well and should take a couple of days to complete.

Mr Narborough spoke regarding the repairs to the inside of the Village Hall. He informed members that both he and Mr Price had met with Mr D’Aloia regarding a few outstanding issues. Mr Narborough confirmed that these have now been completed and Mr D’Aloia has been paid for the work.
Mrs Cornwell informed members that a carpenter has been to look at the work to repair the fire door and a quote would be received in due course.

Solar Panels: Mrs Cornwell referred members to the circulated e-mail from Mr Tony Stone. She stated that unfortunately the Bosch Solar Panels were no longer available. She explained that an alternative type of panels (Axitec) could be used which would provide a better return at the same initial purchase cost. 
Mrs Cornwell referred to the circulated Surveyors Report from Mr Bob Murray and asked members if they were happy with the comments made. Members confirmed that they had read through the Report and felt that Mr Murray had made a thorough job. It was said that the existing trusses would be capable of carrying the load. Mr Murray had also recommended that the Panels should be fitted in two rows on each face of the roof giving three point loads on the trusses each side. 
Mr Narborough informed members that prior to the meeting he had spoken to Rev Tate regarding the Solar Panels and the Surveyors Report. He stated that from the information provided, Rev Tate was still unhappy with the proposal to erect Solar Panels on to the Village Hall roof. 

Mrs Cornwell informed members that the Energy Performance Rating of the Village Hall had been received; she stated that it was a ‘D’ rating. She confirmed that this was satisfactory and no additional money would need to be spent.

Mrs Cornwell confirmed that the quotation to carry out the installation of the Axitec Solar Panels by Solar Savings UK Ltd was £10,989+VAT. Comment was made that if the Parish Council proceeds, Solar Savings UK Ltd would be able to install the Solar Panels prior to the reduction of the Feed-in Tariff. 
Both Mr Gerrard and Mrs Albinson declared their interests as they have previously contacted Solar Savings UK Ltd on personal matters. After discussion, Mr Gerrard proposed that the Parish Council should accept the Structural Survey Report completed by Mr Murray giving confirmation that the Village Hall roof structure is capable of carrying the weight of the Solar Panels; this was seconded by Mr Hofmeister with all members in favour.
A further discussion took place regarding the Solar Panels, it was said that the new alternative panels (Axitec) were almost identical in appearance, size and weight of the Bosch panels and are covered by a longer Manufacturers Warranty of 12 years. Mr Hofmeister proposed that the Parish Council accepts that the new Axitec panels are used, this was seconded by Mr Williamson, with one abstention, all other members were in favour.
Re-decoration: Mr Narborough spoke regarding the decoration of the Village Hall. He explained that over time the kitchen area and some of the ceilings had become in bad condition. It was said that the Village Hall was last decorated about ten years ago.
Members felt that in order to maintain regular bookings, the Village Hall needs to be re-decorated to bring it up to standard.

Mrs Cornwell informed members that she had obtained three quotes to carry out a total redecoration, including the stage, walls, cupboards and doors where necessary (Quotes circulated).

She stated that Mr Mendham had provided a quote of £2,850 and Mr Boucher had provided a quote of £3,005. She said that both quotes included stippling to the ceilings to make good.
Mr Narborough stated that the third quote provided by Mr Barrett had indicated that he was unable to carry out the ceiling repairs.

Mr Narborough declared that he knew Mr Boucher; he said that he is a local man and felt that he would carry out a professional job. 

After discussion, Mr Gerrard proposed that the Parish Council asks Mr Boucher to carry out the re-decoration to the Village Hall; this was seconded by Mr Hofmeister, with one abstention all other members were in favour.
Mrs Cornwell said that it was originally thought the work could be completed during the two week Easter School holiday period, however due to the number of bookings which would need to be cancelled, this would prove difficult.
After discussion it was agreed that the work should be carried out at the end of July 2014. 

The Green:  
Fete: Mrs Cornwell informed members that a request had been received from Mrs Claire Johnston to hold a Village Fete on The Green on 14th June 2014.

Mrs Cornwell stated that she had e-mailed all Parish Councillors asking for their views and thoughts, but only six replies had been received.

Members stated that the matter had been discussed and agreed in principle at the Parish Council meeting held on 11th February 2014.

Mrs Cornwell said that Mr Jordan had raised concerns regarding the need for suitable insurance cover to indemnify the Parish Council. Mrs Cornwell confirmed that she had contacted Mrs Johnston who has assured her that appropriate insurance would be in place.

Other concerns were raised regarding the parking of cars. It was felt that vehicles would only be able to park at the pond end of The Green. It was said that this would be weather dependant in order to protect the grass. 
Mr Narborough kindly offered to attend the Fete Committee meetings and provide updates of the progress being made.

Mrs Albinson asked how the idea of the Fete had been resurrected. Mrs Cornwell explained that Mrs Johnston is a former South Wootton resident who has recently returned to the Parish, she said that she and other Church Lane residents had decided to get the Fete up and running again. Mrs Cornwell informed members that any proceeds from the Fete would be shared between the Village Schools and the Church.

Mr Gerrard proposed that the Parish Council should allow the Fete to be held on The Green on 14th June 2014, with parking only allowed in fair weather; this was seconded by Mr Williamson with all members in favour.

Mr Narborough briefly spoke about South Wootton Common. It was said that this has been privately owned for some time. Members asked if the public still have Common rights on it.

Mrs Cornwell stated that she would see what she could find out and report back any findings.
Cemetery:  
Update: Mrs Cornwell informed members that she and Mr Narborough had spent some time during the week clearing and tidying the Cemetery. She said that some old Christmas Wreaths had been disposed of and some plots which still had pots and knick-knacks on them had been tidied. 

Mrs Cornwell explained that in most cases items on the plots were simply moved and placed onto the headstones and any items which did not fit had been placed next to the tap.

Mrs Cornwell informed members that she had compiled a list of what items had been moved to where.

Comment was made that since the Cemetery has had its first cut of the season it is looking really tidy.

Boundary Trees: Mrs Cornwell spoke regarding the trees which run along the back Cemetery bank. She explained that after being contacted by Dr Outred she had been to inspect the trees with Mr Peter Bourner the Tree Surgeon.

Mrs Cornwell informed members that Dr Outred had on a previous occasion had permission to cut the trees which overhang his garden at his expense.

Mrs Cornwell explained that the trees run in two rows, a row of poor quality spindly trees/bushes and a row of nice, good mature trees.

After speaking with Mr Bourner he had recommended that by removing the spindly trees, the mature trees would have more space to grow.

Mrs Cornwell informed members that if the Parish Council was happy with Mr Bourner’s recommendation, Dr Outred would be happy to pay for the work involved.

After discussion, Mr Gerrard proposed that the Parish Council allow the removal of the line of spindly trees/bushes as per Mr Bourner’s recommendation; this was seconded by Mrs Albinson with all members in favour.

It was stated that a clear up of the remaining boundary is also necessary all the way up to Church Lane.  Ken Plummer will be asked to tidy up where possible before a quote is obtained from Peter Bourner.
Mrs Cornwell confirmed that alongside Dr Outred’s property there is a simple post and wire fence which marks the Parish Councils boundary.
SWiB:  
In the absence of Mrs Gotts, Mrs Albinson informed members that South Wootton in Bloom had once again entered the Anglia in Bloom competition.

She said that the SWiB Team had started to deal with Open Gardens and had started to think about the summertime with the planting of baskets.
Mrs Cornwell informed members that the South Wootton strip had been planted with Wildflower seeds, it is hoped that this will produce a better show than last year.

Mrs Cornwell confirmed that she had recently signed the new three year contract with Country Grounds Maintenance and a piece had been included within the contract to ensure that no bulbs are cut before they have died down.

Finally, it was said that the Parish Councils Handyman has laid some shingle on the bridge to The Green.
There being no other business, the Chairman closed the meeting at 8.05pm.

6. Next meeting: To be held on Wednesday 4th June 2014 at 7pm in the Parish Office Meeting Room.
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